Howgate Community Council
Minutes of AGM held at Howgate Village Hall

16th June, 2016
Present: Colin Bennett (CB, Chair), Ian Quigley (IQ), Graham Young (GY), David Wilson (DW), Adrian FitzGerald (AF)
Also in attendance: PC Phil McDonald, David Sharp (Midlothian Council), 6 other local residents.
1. Apologies: Kirsten Sadler, Bruce Hobbs, Cllr Rosie, Tommy Goldie (Midlothian Council)
2. Minutes of 2014 AGM: proposed by Ian Quigley; seconded by Pat FitzGerald
Matters arising
Covered in Chair’s Report

3. Police Report

PC McDonald summarised recent incidents of note crimes in Howgate and the wider Penicuik area. Police have continued with a higher level of road checks. In May 2016 alone, 20 motorists were stopped and reported for speeding through Howgate; a further 31 motorists were issued with warnings.
A lengthy discussion followed, notably regarding continued concerns over speeding through Howgate and Loanstone

The Chair thanked PC McDonald for his report and for the attendance of CS Michele Lindsay and other community police representatives for attendance at the HCCC meetings during the year.
4. Chairman’s Report
CB reported that AF has indicated a willingness to continue as Secretary for a further year and GY has indicated a willingness to continue as Treasurer.

Kirsten Sadler has indicated that she will be standing down from HCC because of work commitments. She was thanked for her contribution. HCC would be glad to hear from any replacement candidates.

CB reported that 2015/16 proved to be another busy year for the community council and thanks were expressed to the committee members and for the attendance and support of Cllr. Rosie. The year was dominated by two main issues: traffic concerns  and planning matters.
CB also reported that Tommy Goldie, Midlothian Council, has recently been appointed as the Community Empowerment Officer for the area. He will be the main point of immediate contact for matters concerning HCC.

Traffic 
Speeding through Howgate and Loanstone continues to be a problem despite regular spot checks undertaken by the police. Speeding was identified as the key issue concerning residents during the production of the Howgate Neighbourhood Plan during the year. HCC will continue to lobby Midlothian Council and the police with a view to even greater monitoring and implementation of speed reduction measures.
Planning
HCC has been kept busy with the usual mix of applications for new housing. Each application is considered by the HCC in respect of:

(a) The application’s compliance with planning policy and the Local Plan, and

(b) The views of local residents

HCC also spent some time during the year with Planning officials in order to understand the role of the community council in the planning process and to ensure that the views of local residents are heard in the process.

A new, proposed Midlothian Local Plan has been prepared to guide development to 2024. This follows consideration of the responses to the Main Issues Report. HCC made a number of representations including objections to the housing development proposed for the Pomathorn Mill site and the extensive development proposed for the Wellington School brownfield site and the fields to the north. 
HCC understands that Midlothian Council does not intend to publish a revised Plan in the light of representations and all outstanding representations will be handed over to the DPEA for consideration as ‘unresolved issues’.

CB asked AF to elaborate. 
AF reminded the meeting of the key concerns expressed by residents notably with regard to the Pomathorn Mill and Wellington School proposals. Together, the proposals would add 110-120 new houses, representing an increase of approximately 60% in the Howgate housing stock. It also has to be stressed that the proposals would not contribute to Midlothian Council’s wider housing commitments but are identified as ‘additional’ or ‘windfall’ opportunities. The main concerns are the significant additional traffic that would be generated and the environmental effects, noting in particular that the fields to the north of Wellington School are currently identified for low density rural housing (i.e. maximum of 2 houses).
AF informed the meeting that there was little known as to what procedures would now be followed by the DPEA in the course of considering the unresolved issues.

It was agreed that HCC would contact the DPEA for clarification once a reporter has been appointed.

CB continued:


Glebe Consultation

Arising out of the Neighbourhood Planning initiative, Howgate Kirk has kindly volunteered the Glebe, behind the Church Hall car park, for community use. A consultation event was held in March and representatives of volunteer groups and Midlothian Council have met to discuss the potential. HCC will continue to provide input to the process during the coming year.
New HCC Constitution

In line with National Statutory requirements, HCC is required to put in place a new Constitution during the coming year. Adrian and Ian are currently working on a draft. There does not appear to be the need for radical change from the existing constitution.
Discussions arising from Chairman’s Report

Lengthy discussions took place on the proposed Pomathorn and Wellington developments and traffic concerns.
AF elaborated on the requirements of the new Constitution, arguably the most controversial issue would be the eligibility of 16 and 17 year olds to stand as community councillors.

It is likely that an Exceptional General Meeting would need to be held to approve the new Constitution ahead of next year’s AGM.

5. Treasurer’s report
An audited Income and Expenditure account was presented. The main item of income during the year had been the Midlothian Council Grant (£266.00); the main item of expenditure was hire of the Hall (£150.00). The bank balance at the year-end was £586.59.

GY suggested that, in view of the relatively healthy state of the finances, HCC might consider making a donation towards specific community needs. A contribution towards the cost of the new storage cabin at the back of the Hall was suggested as a possibility.

6. External Speaker. David Sharp (DS), Traffic and Road Safety Engineer, Midlothian Council
DS explained the national and local targets that were in place (e.g reduce fatalities by 30% this year).

Numerous statistics are produced through traffic counts. During April, for example, average speeds through Howgate were measured at 32.4mph but a significant number of cars exceeded 40 mph.

As far as acceptable thresholds are concerned, DS suggested that residents’ most powerful means to ‘get things to happen’ was political pressure.
The topic was opened up for discussion. Again, considerable concerns were expressed about speeding traffic through Howgate and Loanstone and the apparent inability to solve the problem.

DW suggested that better driver education was needed with clever messaging at the start of villages.
         DS was thanked for his interesting presentation.

7. AOCB
GY proposed a vote of thanks to the Chair which was duly given.

Meeting closed at 21.15

     REFRESHMENTS

